Agreement Between the

Village of Lombard

and the

Illinois Fraternal Order of Police Labor Council

January 1, 2020 – December 31, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PURPOSE OF THE CONTRACT	1
GENDER	2
ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION AND UNIT DESCRIPTION	3
ARTICLE II - UNION SECURITY AND RIGHTS	4
ARTICLE III - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	6
ARTICLE IV - SUBCONTRACTING	7
ARTICLE V - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	8
ARTICLE VI - LABOR MANAGEMENT MEETINGS	12
ARTICLE VII - SENIORITY	13
ARTICLE VIII - LAYOFF AND RECALL	14
ARTICLE IX - VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS	15
ARTICLE X - RULES AND REGULATIONS	16
ARTICLE XI - SECONDARY EMPLOYMENT	17
ARTICLE XII - SAFETY AND HEALTH	18
ARTICLE XIII - PERSONNEL FILES	19
ARTICLE XIV - SAFE DRIVING AWARDS	20
ARTICLE XV - EMPLOYEE DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATION	21
ARTICLE XVI - CLOTHING ALLOWANCE	22
ARTICLE XVII - NON-DISCRIMINATION	23
ARTICLE XVIII - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	24
ARTICLE XIX - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	29
ARTICLE XX - DISCIPLINE	30
ARTICLE XXI - INVESTIGATIONS CONCERNING OFFICERS	
ARTICLE XXII - VACATIONS	36
ARTICLE XXIII - HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE XXIV - SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE XXV - MISCELLANEOUS LEAVES OF ABSENCE	41

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

<u> </u>	Page
ARTICLE XXVI - INSURANCE	43
ARTICLE XXVII - WAGES	46
ARTICLE XXVIII - SEVERANCE PAY UPON RETIREMENT	49
ARTICLE XXIX - SAVINGS CLAUSE	50
ARTICLE XXX - COLLECTIVE BARGAINING	51
ARTICLE XXXI - DURATION	52
APPENDIX A	53
APPENDIX B - EDUCATIONAL INCENTIVE PAY	56
B-1 SIDE LETTER	57
B-2 SIDELETTER	58

Purpose of the Contract

The purpose of the contract is to provide harmonious and cooperative relationships through a mutual process and to insure orderly and uninterrupted efficient operations. The Village and the Union desire to enter into an agreement reached through collective bargaining which will provide as its purpose, the following:

- (1) The fair and equitable treatment of Sergeants;
- (2) The promotion of equality and continuance of public service while fully recognizing the value of Sergeants as they perform vital and necessary work;
- (3) The specification of wages, hours and other conditions of employment not excluded by Section 4 of the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act (I.P.L.R.A.), hereinafter referred to as the "Act";
- (4) The avoidance of interruption or interference with the efficient operation of Village business;
- (5) The prompt and equitable resolution of disputes.

This Agreement is entered into in consideration of the mutual performance thereof in good faith by the parties.

Gender

For the purpose of this agreement, the masculine gender shall include the feminine, the feminine shall include the masculine, unless otherwise stated to the contrary.

Article I - Recognition and Unit Description

Section 1.1

This Agreement is hereby entered into between the Village of Lombard, hereinafter referred to as the "Village" and the Illinois Fraternal Order of Police Labor Council, hereinafter referred to as the "Union" (herein used interchangeably as "Labor Council")

Section 1.2

The Village recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive collective bargaining agent for the purpose of establishing wages, hours and other conditions of employment not excluded by Section 4 of the Act for Sergeants in the bargaining unit hereinafter described. The bargaining unit shall consist of all sworn Peace Officers employed by the Village of Lombard in the following title or rank: Sergeant. Excluded are all sworn Peace Officers below the rank of Sergeant; all sworn Peace Officers above the rank of Sergeant (Lieutenant, Deputy Chiefs, Chief as supervisors within the meaning of Section 3(r) of the Act); all other employees of the Village of Lombard, and all supervisory, confidential, managerial and short-term employees as defined in the IPLRA, as may be amended.

Article II -Union Security and Rights

Section 2.1

Sergeants may join or not join the Union as a personal choice.

Section 2.2

The Village shall only deduct the appropriate amount of regular Union dues (uniform in dollar amount) as certified by the Union from each paycheck of those Sergeants who have signed dues deduction authorization forms permitting said deduction. The conditions for said deduction shall be as set forth in Section 2.3. The Union agrees the amount of dues deduction shall not be changed more than three times per year with a minimum of two (2) weeks' notice given to the Village prior to any change.

Section 2.3

- (a) Upon receipt of a signed authorization from a Sergeant, the appropriate amount of the regular monthly dues of the Union (uniform in dollar amount for each employee) shall be deducted from such Sergeant's bi-weekly paycheck. The amounts so deducted shall be forwarded each pay period to the Treasurer of the Union together with a list of the names and amounts for whom deductions have been made. If the Sergeant has no earnings due for a particular pay-period, the Union shall be responsible for collecting said dues.
- (b) The Union shall indemnify and save harmless the Village and its Sergeants, agents and employees against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability (monetary or otherwise) and for all reasonable legal costs that may arise out of, or by reason of, any action taken or not taken by the Village, its Sergeants, agents and employees in the course of or for the purpose of complying with the provisions of this Article. If an improper deduction is made and transmitted to the Union, the Union shall refund any such amount directly to the involved Sergeant, with notification to the Village.

Section 2.4

- (a) A Sergeant may make a revocation of Union membership and any dues deduction authorization at any time by providing thirty (30) days written notice to both the Village and the Union.
- (b) The Village's obligation to make appropriate deductions shall immediately terminate upon receipt of a revocation of membership from a Sergeant as set forth in (a) above or upon the Sergeant leaving Village employment, or being promoted to a job classification not covered by this Agreement.

Section 2.5

For the term of this Agreement the Village shall not meet, discuss or negotiate with any other employee, organization or negotiate with any bargaining unit Sergeant on matters pertaining to rates of pay, hours of work and conditions of employment for Sergeants in the bargaining unit.

Section 2.6

One (1) Union representative shall normally have access to the premises of the Village for the purpose of resolving serious disputes or problems arising under this Agreement. In the event a resource person(s) or legal counsel representing the Union are needed to discuss a specialized concern, such representative(s) shall also receive access with the designated Union representative. In order to receive access, the representative(s) must provide notice to the department head or his designee. The representative(s) may visit with Sergeants during their non-working hours if such visit does not disturb the work of Sergeants who may otherwise be working. Such access shall not be arbitrarily or unreasonably denied.

Section 2.7

A Sergeant may utilize accumulated personal leave or vacation leave for legitimate Union business such as Union meetings, locally or outside the Village of Lombard. Such time off shall not be detrimental to the Sergeant's record.

Section 2.8

The Village shall provide one-half of the bulletin board in the cafeteria, not to exceed fifteen (15) square feet. That portion of the bulletin board shall be for the sole and exclusive use of the Union. The items posted shall not be political or defamatory in nature. One copy of all posted material shall be delivered to the office of the Police Chief.

Section 2.9

On-duty bargaining unit members of the negotiating committee shall be released from duty with pay for all negotiations except under emergency conditions as reasonably determined by the shift commander. The parties agree that no more than four (4) Sergeants shall be released from duty with pay (not more than two from any one shift) to serve on the negotiating committee. Such unforeseen manpower shortages, where each party has taken all reasonable steps to avoid the same, shall be grounds for the Village to deny release time to one (1) Union negotiating committee member.

Article III - Management Rights

Except as amended, changed or modified by this Agreement and the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act, the Village has and will continue to retain, without limitation all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities theretofore conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and Constitutions of the State of Illinois and the United States and the laws of the Village of Lombard and any modifications made thereto, to manage the affairs of the Village and direction of the work force, including, but not limited to the following:

- (a) to manage its affairs efficiently and economically, including the determination of the organization, quantity and quality of service(s) to be rendered; the control of materials, tools and equipment to be used; the discontinuation of any services, materials and methods of operation, and the determination of the number, location and type of facilities and installations;
- (b) to introduce new work methods, equipment, machinery or processes, change or eliminate existing equipment and institute technological changes, decide on materials, supplies, equipment and tools to be purchased;
- (c) to determine the care, maintenance and operation of equipment used for and on behalf of the purposes of the Village;
- (d) to subcontract or purchase any and all materials, supplies or related services;
- (e) to hire, assign and layoff employees; to direct the work force and establish work schedules including lunch periods and rest periods; to determine the number of employees assigned to any particular job, assignment or operation;
- (f) to determine the standards for selection for employment, to select employees for promotions or transfer to supervisory or other positions and to determine the qualifications and competency of employees to perform available work; to establish work and productivity standards and, from time to time, to change those standards; to transfer, promote employees from one classification, division or shift to another;
- (g) to establish or continue policies, practices and procedures for conduct of operations and to change or abolish such policies, practices, or procedures; to adopt, revise and enforce work and safety rules and carry out cost and general improvement programs;
- (h) to permit other Lombard Supervisory Police Officers and Community Service Officers (where applicable) not included in the bargaining unit to perform bargaining unit work;
- (i) to discipline or discharge employees for just cause;
- (j) to require employees to maintain a medically acceptable physical condition provided such requirements are bona fide occupational qualifications.

Article IV - Subcontracting

Section 4.1

It is the general policy of the Village to continue to utilize its Sergeants to perform work they are qualified to perform. However, the Village reserves the right to contract out work it deems necessary in the exercise of best judgment and consistent with the Village's lawful authority under Illinois Statutes.

Section 4.2

If the Village elects to exercise its rights as per Section 4.1 above, the Union may within fourteen (14) calendar days of the Village's implementation notify the Village of its desire to engage in impact or effects bargaining. Such bargaining shall commence within ten (10) calendar days of such notice. The parties shall negotiate in good faith for a period of not less than thirty (30) calendar days. If no agreement is reached, the Union may elect to refer the question of the impact or effects bargaining to arbitration according to the procedures of Section 315/14 of the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act.

Article V - Grievance Procedure

Section 5.1

A grievance shall be defined as a complaint arising out of an alleged violation or misinterpretation or misapplication of the written provision(s) contained in this contract.

Section 5.2

The Grievance Procedure is established to accomplish the following objectives:

- (a) To provide an orderly procedure to handle grievances through each level of supervision if necessary;
- (b) To take corrective measures, if possible, to prevent future similar grievances;
- (c) To resolve the grievance as quickly as possible.

Section 5.3

Grievances will be processed in the following manner and within the stated time limits.

Step 1

A Sergeant who believes he has a grievance or the grievant's Union representative, if represented, shall discuss the grievance with the Sergeant's first level supervisor (in most cases the Police Lieutenant) and the shift commander outside of the bargaining unit within ten (10) calendar days of its occurrence or within ten (10) calendar days of when the Sergeant knew or should have known of the occurrence, whichever is greater. In no event shall grievances be filed later than thirty-five (35) days after the occurrence. The supervisors will use their best effort to resolve said grievance within seven (7) calendar days. If the Sergeant or his employee Union representative does not discuss the grievance with the supervisor within the time limits set forth in this Step it shall not be considered further unless both the Village and Union agree to extend the time period. The aggrieved Sergeant or his Union representative and the first level supervisor and the shift commander outside of the bargaining unit will certify in writing on the official grievance form forwarded by the Village the fact that a grievance was filed and a meeting was held and the date said meeting was held.

Step 2

If no agreement is reached within the decision rendered in Step 1, the grievance may be appealed, in writing, to the Police Deputy Chief or the Police Chief's designee by the aggrieved Sergeant or his Union representative, if represented, within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the written decision by the Police Deputy Chief. Within seven (7) calendar days after the Police Deputy Chief or the Police Chief designee receives the grievance, he shall meet with the aggrieved employee and his employee Union representative, if represented. The Police Deputy

Chief or the Police Chief's designee will reply to the grievance in writing to the aggrieved employee and the Union within seven (7) calendar days from the date of such meeting.

Step 3

If no agreement is reached with the decision rendered in Step 2, the grievance may be appealed, in writing, to the Chief of Police or his designee by the aggrieved Sergeant or his Union representative, if represented, within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the written decision rendered in Step 2. Within seven (7) calendar days after the Chief of Police or his designee receives the grievance, he shall meet with the aggrieved employee and his employee Union representative, if represented. The Chief of Police or his designee will reply to the grievance in writing to the aggrieved employee and the Union within seven (7) calendar days from the date of such meeting.

Step 4

If no agreement is reached with the decision rendered in Step 3, the grievance may be appealed, in writing, to the Village Manager by the aggrieved Sergeant and/or his employee Union representative, if represented, within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the written decision in Step 3. Within seven (7) calendar days after the Village Manager receives the grievance, he or his designee shall meet with the aggrieved employee, Union non-employee representative and/or the employee Union representative, if represented, the Chief of Police and such other persons as the Village Manager deems advisable. The Village Manager or his designee will reply to the grievance in writing within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date of such meeting. The Village Manager or his designee's written reply will be given to the aggrieved Sergeant and the employee Union representative.

Step 5

(a) If the Union is not satisfied with the decision of the Village Manager, the Union may appeal the grievance to arbitration by notifying the Village Manager in writing within fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the Village Manager's response in Step 4. Within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of such request the Union and the Village Manager shall jointly submit the dispute to the American Arbitration Association (AAA) or Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS), and shall request a panel of five (5) arbitrators. If agreement cannot be reached in the selection of an arbitration service, the choice shall be determined by a coin toss. Each party retains the right to reject one panel in its entirety and request that a new panel be submitted. Both the Village and the Union shall have the right to strike two (2) names from the panel. The order of alternate striking shall be determined by a coin toss, with the losing party striking the first and third names. The person remaining shall be the arbitrator. The arbitrator shall fix the time and place of the hearing which shall be as soon as possible after his selection subject to the reasonable availability of Union and Village representatives.

(b) The power of the arbitrator shall be limited to the interpretation and application of the written terms of this Agreement. In no event may the terms and provisions of the Agreement be deleted, modified or amended by the arbitrator. He shall consider and decide only the specific issue raised by the grievance as originally submitted in writing to the Village, and shall have no authority to make his decision on any issue not so submitted to him. The arbitrator shall have no authority to arbitrate any questions involving merit increases, except for those cases which allege an arbitrary, capricious or discriminatory review resulting in a sub-standard evaluation. In no event, however, shall the arbitrator have the authority to alter or amend the merit system in effect at the time of the grievance. The arbitrator shall submit in writing his decision within thirty (30) calendar days following close of the hearing or submission of briefs by the parties, whichever is later, unless the parties agree to an extension. In the event the arbitrator finds a violation of the Agreement, he shall determine an appropriate remedy. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on the parties. No decision or remedy of the arbitrator shall be retroactive beyond the period specified in Step 1 of this grievance procedure.

Section 5.4

The fee and expenses of the arbitrator and the cost of the written transcript, if requested by both parties, shall be divided equally between the Village and the Union provided, however, that each party shall fully bear the expense of preparing and presenting its own case including the cost of witnesses and other persons (not employed by the Village) it requires to attend the arbitration. Should only one party request a transcript, that party shall pay for the cost of the transcript.

Section 5.5

The Village shall furnish mutually acceptable grievance forms which shall be used by both parties.

Section 5.6

- (a) Any decision not appealed by the employee or the Union as provided within the time limits specified in each step shall be considered settled on the basis of the latest decision and shall not be subject to further appeal. Any grievance not answered within the time limits specified in each step shall be automatically appealed to the next step. However, time limits at each step may be extended by mutual written agreement of the Union and the Village.
- (b) No matter or action shall be treated as a grievance unless a grievance is filed in accordance with this Article.
- (c) No grievance settlement made as a result of the grievance procedure shall contravene the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 5.7

- (a) The grievant and one Sergeant Union representative shall be given paid time off to participate in the Step 1, Step 2, Step 3 and Step 4 meetings if the meetings are conducted on work time. The grievant and one Sergeant Union representative shall also be given paid time off to attend any arbitration hearing conducted on working time when their presence is necessary to a disposition of the grievance. Time off from duty hours with pay shall also be given one (1) Union representative to attend mutually agreed upon meetings with the Village Manager or his designee for the purpose of arranging the arbitration.
- (b) One (1) employee Union representative (steward) shall be given the final thirty (30) minutes of his shift to investigate a grievance provided mutual arrangements have been made with his supervisor. Such arrangements shall not be denied unreasonably. The Union shall not abuse such release time and shall only use the same for bona-fide grievance investigations.
- (c) The Union shall certify to the Village the names of those Sergeants who are designated as representatives (stewards) for each shift and the Investigations Division. These Sergeants shall be the only employees authorized to function as representatives/stewards on each respective shift and division, other than Union Executive Board members who are assigned to the respective shifts or Division.

Section 5.8

Nothing herein shall interfere with the rights of the Union as set forth in Section 6(b) of the Act.

Article VI - Labor Management Meetings

A Labor-Management Committee consisting of the Village Manager, or his designee, and up to three (3) other members of the Village and up to four (4) Sergeants of the Union may meet once every quarter upon the request of either party, or more often if mutually agreed to by the parties for the purpose of discussing any work related problems of mutual concern for the advancement of better relations and efficient operations. Discussions shall be limited to matters set forth on the agenda and other matters mutually agreed to by the parties, but it is understood that these meetings shall not be used to renegotiate this Agreement or for the purpose of resolving grievances. On-duty members of the Union authorized to represent the Union at Labor-Management meetings will be paid by the Village for time spent in labor-management meetings, but only at the straight time hourly rate for the hours they would otherwise have worked on their regular work schedule.

Article VII - Seniority

Section 7.1

Seniority shall, for the purpose of this Agreement be defined as a Sergeant's length of continuous regular full-time employment calculated from the most recent date of promotion to Sergeant. Sergeants promoted on the same date shall be placed on the seniority list in order of their ranking on the promotional list.

Section 7.2

The probationary period for newly promoted Sergeants shall be nine (9) months in duration from the date of promotion. Unauthorized absence from duty for any reason shall not apply toward satisfaction of the probationary period. During the probationary period, an employee shall be afforded all rights and privileges under the contract; except the Village may demote a probationary Sergeant to the rank of patrol officer with or without cause, and that such a demotion is not subject to review under the grievance-arbitration provision in Article 5.

Section 7.3

A Sergeant will lose all seniority and continuous employment with the Village if such employment is interrupted for any of the following reasons:

- (a) He quits or retires;
- (b) He is discharged for just cause;
- (c) He is absent for five (5) consecutive working days without notifying the Village unless such notification is impossible to make;
- (d) He fails to return to work at the end of an approved leave of absence;
- (e) He fails to return from a layoff within twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date of receiving the recall notice;
- (f) He is absent from work because of layoff for a period of time in excess of twenty-four (24) months.

Section 7.4

The Village shall maintain a seniority list of Sergeants covered by this agreement, and shall provide a copy to the Union whenever there is a change.

Article VIII - Layoff and Recall

Section 8.1

In the event of a layoff as determined by the Village, the Village shall lay-off Sergeants in reverse order of departmental seniority, with the least senior being the first laid off as provided in 65 ILCS 5/10-2.1-18.

Section 8.2

- (a) Sergeants who are laid off shall be placed on a recall list for a period of twenty-four (24) months. Sergeants on said recall list have the obligation to keep the Village advised in writing of their current address. If there is a recall, Sergeants who are on the recall list shall be recalled, in the inverse order of their layoff, provided they are presently medically qualified to perform the work.
- (b) Within seven (7) calendar days after receiving notice of recall by registered letter the Sergeant must advise the Village in writing that he accepts re-employment and will be able to commence employment on the date specified in the notice, such date to be not less than twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date the Sergeant receives the notice of recall. The Village may require, at its discretion, that a Sergeant undergo and pass a medical examination at the Village's expense prior to being accepted for re-employment.
- (c) A Sergeant who declines recall, or who, in the absence of extenuating circumstances approved by the Village Manager, fails to respond as directed within the time allowed, shall be presumed to have resigned and shall forfeit any and all re-employment rights.

Article IX - Vacancies and Promotions

The parties agree that nothing in this Agreement shall in any way limit or diminish the rights and authority of the Board of Fire and Police Commissioners to establish testing procedures and eligibility lists to fill authorized vacancies and promotions as provided in the Rules for the Board of Fire and Police Commissioners, and as referenced in State law.

Article X - Rules and Regulations

The Village may adopt, change or modify work rules. The Village agrees to post or make available in the department, a copy of its applicable work rules where such rules exist in writing. Whenever the Village changes work rules or issues new rules applicable to Sergeants, the Union will be given at least five (5) days prior notice, absent emergency, before the effective date of the work rules in order that the Union may discuss such rules with the Village before they become effective if the Union so requests. Work rules shall be equitably applied under similar circumstances and shall not conflict with any specific provision of this Agreement. The Village and the Sergeants shall fully adhere to the rules and regulations of the department until such time as they are changed or altered in writing.

Article XI - Secondary Employment

Section 11.1

Sergeants seeking secondary employment shall make their request to the Chief of Police in accordance with General Order 22.4 of the Lombard Police Department Rules and Regulations. Sergeants may not work in excess of twenty (20) hours of secondary employment per week. Such requests shall be considered on a case-by-case basis and shall not be arbitrarily or unreasonably denied.

Section 11.2

Sergeants shall be permitted to participate in Secondary (Off-Duty) Employment subject to the current departmental practice.

Section 11.3

Sergeants engaged in secondary employment shall comply with departmental rules and regulations and may be subject to discipline.

Article XII - Safety and Health

Section 12.1

The Village shall each take all reasonable steps for the protection and safety of Sergeants during work hours and during the performance of their duties. The foregoing shall not be construed to require the Village to eliminate those risks which are inherent in the normal performance of police duties.

Section 12.2

Both parties to this Agreement hold themselves responsible for mutual cooperation in enforcement of safety rules and regulations.

<u>Article XIII – Personnel Files</u>

The Village agrees to abide by the lawful requirements of the "Personnel Record Review Act," 820 ILCS 40/1-40/13 as amended.

Article XIV - Safe Driving Awards

The Village agrees to continue to participate in the Safe Driving Day Award Program as described in General Order 26.2.5 of the Lombard Police Department Rules and Regulations, attached hereto as Appendix A.

Article XV- Employee Development and Education

Section 15.1

The Village encourages Sergeants to voluntarily pursue educational programs related to their positions with the Village. Such participation shall follow current Village policy as described in the section pertaining to the tuition reimbursement program of the Village Personnel Manual, as the same may be changed from time to time by the Village.

Section 15.2

The Village agrees to provide educational incentive pay to all Sergeants hired prior to May 28, 1998 as described in Appendix B, attached hereto. Any employee hired on or after May 28, 1998 shall be ineligible for educational incentive pay.

Article XVI - Clothing Allowance

Section 16.1

The Village shall provide an annual clothing allowance of seven hundred fifty dollars (\$750) commencing with the calendar year starting January 1, 2016. This clothing allowance shall pertain to all required uniform apparel. Certain other related items as listed below may also be purchased (within the limits noted) from the clothing allowance:

- (a) Rechargeable "LED" flashlight;
- (b) Reflective safety vest;
- (c) Riot helmet or repairs to same;
- (d) Collapsible baton and handcuffs;
- (e) Off duty badge & case;
- (f) Metal clipboards & ticket holders;
- (g) Duty bag;
- (h) Soft armor maximum \$200.00 per year, provided another vest may not be purchased within five (5) years from the date of purchase, without the express written permission from the Chief of Police or his designee.

Replacement of torn or worn out items will be approved upon inspection by the Police Chief or his designee. A carry-over amount not to exceed two-hundred dollars (\$200.00) will be allowed from one fiscal year to the next provided a Sergeant will not be permitted to spend more than two-hundred dollars (\$200.00) more than the annual clothing allowance in any one fiscal year for approved clothing.

Section 16.2

Nothing in this Article shall preclude the Village from providing uniforms through a quartermaster system. If the Village should implement such a system, the parties agree to meet and renegotiate the amount of clothing allowance for the related items contained in this contract.

Section 16.3

The parties agree that each Sergeant is responsible for using the clothing allowance in such a manner as to always be dressed in accordance with Departmental rules and regulations regarding personal appearance.

Article XVII - Non-Discrimination

Section 17.1

In accordance with applicable law both the Village and the Union agree not to discriminate against any Sergeant covered by this Agreement in a manner which would violate federal or state laws on the basis of race, sex, creed, religion, color, marital status, age, national origin, political affiliation and/or beliefs, mental and/or physical disability and Union activities or non-Union activities.

Section 17.2

The Village and Union agree that no employee shall be discriminated against, intimidated, restrained or coerced in the exercise of any rights granted by law or by this Agreement, or on account of membership or non-membership in, or lawful activities on behalf of the Union.

Article XVIII - Hours of Work and Overtime

Section 18.1

This Article is intended to define the normal hours of work per day or per week in effect at the time of execution of this Agreement and shall not be construed as a guarantee of work per week. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as preventing the Village from restructuring the normal workday or workweek for the purpose of promoting the efficiency of departmental operations.

Section 18.2

The normal work day shall consist of nine (9.0) consecutive hours of work which shall include a thirty (30) minute meal period. Sergeants shall be paid for 8.25 hours at their regular straight time rate of pay; 0.5 hours at their overtime rate of pay; and 0.25 hours shall be an unpaid portion of the meal period. Sergeants shall be allowed to report to work up to thirty (30) minutes before their assigned start times to prepare for their shift and to meet with the outgoing Sergeants to discuss pertinent issues.

Section 18.3

- (a) The normal work hours assigned to Sergeants shall be posted on the Union bulletin board in a conspicuous location or otherwise made known to the Sergeants. The current shift schedule now in effect shall remain in effect until proper notification is made by the Chief of Police or his designee as described in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (b) Should it be necessary in the interest of efficient operation to change shift schedules or assign special working hours to individual Sergeants, the Chief of Police or his designee shall provide notice of at least twenty-four (24) hours where practicable of said change to the effected Sergeant(s). Such changes shall not be made for disciplinary reasons.
- (c) For any change that will effect a majority of Union members, a notice of five (5) days will be given prior to such change taking effect. The Police Chief or his designee shall meet with the Union, if requested, to discuss the reasons for such a change.

Section 18.4

Date of Bid

Selection of shifts shall be chosen on the basis of a seniority bid system based upon total length of service as a sworn police Sergeant with the department. Shifts shall be bid according to the following timetable:

For Period Covering

May 1	June 1 to August 31
August 1	September 1 to January 31
January 1	February 1 to May 31st

However nothing in this section is to be construed as a limit on the Village's right to change the aforementioned bidding system.

Should the Village contemplate such a change, the Chief of Police or his designee shall notify the Union of such change, absent emergency or legitimate operational conditions warranting immediate change, at least thirty (30) days prior to the change taking effect; and upon written request from the Union, the Police Chief or his designee shall meet with authorized representatives of the Union to discuss such change. The discussions may be continued to another date within the thirty (30) day period by the Union for the purposes of developing an alternative proposal for consideration by the Chief of Police. The thirty (30) day time period may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties. The final schedule implemented, however, shall be the sole determination of the Chief of Police or his designee.

If a change to a twenty-eight (28) day rotation is determined to be in the best interest of the department by the Police Chief, assignment to the initial shifts will be allowed according to department seniority.

Section 18.5

The Village shall endeavor, where possible, to provide for an unpaid meal period of not less than thirty (30) minutes in duration. A Sergeant may be required to work during their lunch period, however, such time shall be treated as hours worked for the purposes of computing overtime under this Agreement.

Section 18.6

There shall be one (1) rest period of fifteen (15) minutes each during each regular workday, except under emergency conditions.

Section 18.7

- (a) Overtime hours except as stated in paragraphs (d) and (e) of this section shall be considered as hours worked in excess of the normal work week, when worked upon specific direction or approval of the immediate supervisor and shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) times the employee's straight time hourly rate.
- (b) In situations where it is determined to be in the best interests of the Village and mutually agreed by the Village and the affected Sergeant, the Village shall grant compensatory time off in lieu of overtime payment at a time and one-half (1-1/2) rate. In such situations, compensatory time shall be granted at such times and in such time blocks as are mutually agreed upon between the involved Sergeant and his supervisor; permission to utilize compensatory time off shall not be unreasonably denied by the supervisor if operating requirements will not be adversely affected.

- (c) In order to be eligible to receive overtime compensation a Sergeant must receive payment for the entire normal work week, i.e. hours worked or paid as if worked.
- (d) Sergeants who would otherwise be off-duty shall be paid their regular straight-time hourly rate of pay for all hours worked when appearing in court on behalf of the Village in the capacity of a commissioned officer or when preparing for an off-duty court appearance when in the presence of a prosecuting attorney; off-duty lunch periods shall not be counted toward hours worked. Sergeants will be paid a minimum of four (4) hours at their straight time hourly rate for all off-duty court time worked outside regularly scheduled hours in a single day or actual time spent, whichever is greater, except in instances where the Sergeant has separate court case appearances in the morning and the afternoon where the Sergeant shall receive the appropriate court time minimum for each appearance. However, Sergeants who attend court in the afternoon during their regularly scheduled hours shall receive time-and-a-half for time spent at court that goes past their regular work hours. The four (4) hours straight pay minimum shall not apply. If Sergeants are required to appear in court through lunch, the fifth hour of pay shall commence at 12:00 noon or the courts afternoon starting time. The issue of the fifth hour shall only apply to an afternoon continuance of a morning case. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in those instances where a court appearance occurs within three (3) hours of the start of the Sergeant's scheduled work shift court pay shall be three (3) hours at the straight time hourly rate.

Section 18.8

- (1) An off-duty Sergeant required to call in to the Department or the States Attorney's Office regarding a pending court case on his or her regularly scheduled day off ("RDO") shall receive the equivalent of two hours pay, at straight time per day (or 3 hours of compensatory time at straight time, at the Sergeant's option), provided the employee is not called into court for that appearance.
- (2) An off-duty Sergeant required to call in to the Department or the States Attorney's Office regarding a pending court case (on a day other than the Sergeant's RDO) shall receive the equivalent of two hours pay, at straight time per day (or 2 hours of compensatory time at straight time, at the Sergeant's option), provided the Sergeant is not called into court for that appearance.
- (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, should the Sergeant be required to attend morning court hearing, or already be in attendance at morning court, payment shall be made for the court appearance, and the call-in, if for a different court case than the court appearance in the morning.

Section 18.9

A Sergeant assigned to the Patrol Division, or a Sergeant assigned as an investigator, who is called back to work after having left work shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay at

overtime rates, as provided in Section 7(a) above, unless the time extends to his regular work shift or unless the individual is called back to rectify his own error that could not otherwise be corrected during his next duty shift.

Section 18.10

The Chief of Police or his designee(s) shall have the right to require overtime work and Sergeants may not refuse overtime assignment. In non-emergency situations, the Chief or his designee shall attempt to obtain volunteers beginning with the most senior Sergeant from the offgoing shift. If no volunteers are available, then the most junior Sergeant from the off-going shift shall be required to work the overtime. However, volunteers will not necessarily be selected for work in progress. Also, specific Sergeants may be selected for special assignments based upon specific skills, ability and experience they may possess.

A Sergeant may submit a written statement to his shift commander waiving any right to be called or considered as a volunteer for overtime for a given calendar year. Such a waiver shall not relieve the Sergeant from working overtime when assigned to do so, but shall excuse the Village from contacting the Sergeant when seeking volunteers for overtime work. A Sergeant will not suffer any adverse employment action as a result of waiving his right to be considered as a volunteer for overtime under this paragraph.

The parties agree that the sole remedy for assigning the wrong officer to an overtime assignment shall be that Sergeant(s) who should have received the overtime assignment will be offered the next available overtime assignment.

Section 18.11

Compensation shall not be paid (or compensatory time taken) more than once for the same hours under any provision of this Article or Agreement.

Section 18.12

Sergeants assigned to the Investigations Division required to standby for weekend call-out or holiday call-out shall be entitled to standby pay of three (3) hours per day at their straight time hourly rate. Sergeants assigned to the Investigations Division shall also receive, six (6) hours straight pay per pay period at their straight time hourly rate, to be paid on their first check of every month.

Section 18.13

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, bargaining unit employees voluntarily assigned to a multi-jurisdictional task force, such as Du-Meg, or to any other governmental or inter-governmental agency having independent law enforcement authority, and officers assigned to perform law enforcement functions under the partial direction of another governmental entity, shall be subject for the duration of such assignment to the practices, policies, procedures and directives which are generally applicable to officers assigned to that

agency or which are applied pursuant to the authority of the other governmental entity, even though such practices, policies, procedures and directive may be inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of this Agreement. The application of such practices, policies, procedures and directives shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures of this Agreement.

Article XIX - Strikes and Lockouts

Section 19.1

Neither the Union, its Sergeants, agents or any Sergeant during the life of the Agreement shall instigate, encourage, participate in, or promote any strike, picket or other concerted work stoppage or slowdown against the Village. Sergeants may engage in informational picketing provided it does not result in the curtailment or restriction, interruption of or interference with the services, work or other normal functions of the Village. Violation of this Section by a Sergeant member or Sergeant employee members shall be grounds for disciplinary action up to and including discharge.

Section 19.2

In the event of a violation of Section 1 of this Article by the Union or any of its members, the Union shall cooperate with the Village and publicly disavow and denounce such action, and shall actively discourage and inform its membership of its obligation under this Agreement. In the event a violation occurs, the Union shall immediately notify all employees that such action is prohibited and order all Union members to return to work.

Section 19.3

So long as there is no violation of Section 1, the Village will not lock out any Sergeant during the term of this agreement as a result of a labor dispute with the Union.

Article XX - Discipline

Section 20.1

No Sergeant shall be suspended or discharged except for just cause. The Village believes in the principal of progressive and corrective discipline; however, in some instances, a specific incident may justify immediate and/or severe disciplinary action in and of itself.

Section 20.2

If the Village has reason to discipline a Sergeant, it will make every effort to do so in a manner that will not unduly embarrass the Sergeant before other fellow employees or members of the public

Section 20.3

The parties agree only the Chief of Police (or the Chief's designee) shall have the right to suspend a non-probationary Sergeant for up to thirty (30) calendar days or dismiss a non-probationary Sergeant for just cause, without filing charges with the Village Board of Fire and Police Commissioners. Neither the Chief of Police nor the Village or their agents will file charges asking the Board of Fire and Police Commissioners to impose discipline on any non-probationary Sergeant; instead, all such discipline shall be imposed by the Chief of Police or his designee.

The decision of the Chief of Police or the Chief's designee with respect to the suspension or dismissal action shall be deemed final, subject only to the review of said decision through the grievance and arbitration procedure. The sole recourse for appealing any such decision by the Chief of Police shall be for the Sergeant to file a grievance as described herein.

If the Sergeant elects to file a grievance as to his or her suspension or dismissal, the grievance shall be processed in accordance with Article V of this Agreement, except that it shall be filed at Step 4 of the procedure. If the grievance proceeds to Arbitration and the arbitrator shall have the authority to rescind or to modify the disciplinary action and order back pay, or a portion thereof. No relief shall be available from the Board of Fire and Police Commissioners with respect to any matter which is subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure set forth in Article V of this Agreement. Any appeal of an arbitrator's grievance and arbitration procedure set forth in Article V of this Agreement. Any appeal of an arbitrator's award shall be in accordance with the provisions of the Uniform Arbitration Act as provided by Section 8 of the IPELRA.

Pursuant to Section 15 of the IPLRA and 65ILCS Sec. 10-2.1-17, the parties have negotiated an alternative procedure based upon the grievance and arbitration provisions of this Agreement, and the foregoing provisions with respect to the appeal and review of any suspension or discharge decisions shall be in lieu of, and shall expressly supersede and preempt, any provisions that might otherwise be available under the Rules and Regulations of the Village Board of Fire and Police Commissioners.

Disciplinary action resulting in a verbal reprimand, written reprimand or written warnings shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure.

Section 20.4

In cases of oral reprimand, notation of such oral reprimand shall become a part of the Sergeants personnel file and a copy given to the Sergeant.

Section 20.5

Any oral reprimand or written reprimand shall be removed from the Sergeants record, if, from the date of the last reprimand, five (5) years have passed without the Sergeant receiving an additional reprimand or discipline for such offenses. All other disciplinary material shall be expunged upon written request of the Sergeant after five (5) years from the date of discipline.

Article XXI - Investigations Concerning Officers

Section 21.1

Both parties recognize that the Village has the right to conduct reasonable investigations where questions are raised concerning the conduct of a Sergeant of the Police Department. Nothing in this Article shall be construed to limit management's rights to properly conduct such investigation according to the terms of this Article.

Section 21.2

Whenever a Sergeant is under investigation for conduct which the Village reasonably believes may lead to discipline: the Village agrees it will not engage in investigative conduct which, under all of the circumstances then known to the Village, would be deemed to be arbitrary, capricious, illegal or unreasonable.

Section 21.3

For the purposes of this Article, the terms defined in this Section shall have the meaning ascribed herein:

- 1. "Informal inquiry" means a meeting by supervisors or command personnel with a Sergeant upon whom an allegation of misconduct has come to the attention of such supervisory or command personnel, the purpose of which meeting is to mediate a citizen complaint or discuss the facts to determine whether a formal investigation should be commenced.
- 2. "Formal investigation" means the process of investigation ordered by a commanding officer during which the questioning of a Sergeant is intended to gather evidence of misconduct which may be the basis for filing charges seeking discharge, or suspension in excess of three (3) days.
- 3. "Interrogation" means the questioning of an Sergeant pursuant to the formal investigation procedures of the Village in connection with an alleged violation of the Village's rules which may be the basis for the filing of charges seeking the Sergeant's suspension or discharge. The term does not include questioning as part of an informal inquiry or related to minor infractions of agency rules which may be noted on the Sergeant's record, but which may not result in discharge or suspension in excess of three (3) days.
- 4. "Administrative proceeding" means any non-judicial hearing which is authorized to recommend, approve or order the suspension or discharge of a Sergeant.

Section 21.4

The interrogation shall take place at the Lombard Police Department unless extraordinary circumstances warrant otherwise.

Section 21.5

No Sergeant shall be subjected to inquiry or interrogation without first being informed in writing of the nature of the investigation. If an administrative proceeding is instituted, the Sergeant shall be informed before hand of the names of all complainants. The information shall be sufficient as to reasonably apprise the Sergeant of the nature of the investigation.

Section 21.6

All inquiries and interrogations shall be conducted at a reasonable time of day. Whenever the nature of the alleged incident and operational requirements permit, interrogations shall be conducted during the time when the officer is on duty. No Sergeant shall be required to submit a written statement in connection with any alleged misconduct or any disciplinary case. This restriction shall not apply to the "Traffic Accident Report" which the Sergeant shall complete and sign when the officer is involved in a traffic accident. The Sergeant shall supply the same information from such report on such other forms as required.

Section 21.7

The Sergeant under investigation shall be informed of the name and rank of the officer in charge of the investigation, the interrogators, and all persons present during any interrogation except at a public administrative proceeding.

Section 21.8

Interrogation sessions shall be of reasonable duration and shall permit the officer interrogated reasonable periods for rest and personal necessities.

Section 21.9

Neither the Sergeant being interrogated nor any other person(s) present at the interrogation shall be subjected to professional or personal abuse, including offensive language greater than applicable law allows during interrogation of members of the general citizenry by officers in the conduct of an investigation.

Section 21.10

If specifically requested by the person(s) being interrogated prior to the beginning of the interrogation there shall be made a complete record of the interrogation, and a complete transcript or copy shall be made available to the officer under investigation without charge and without undue delay. Such record may be electronically recorded.

Section 21.11

No Sergeant shall be interrogated without first being advised in writing that admissions made in the course of the interrogation may be used as evidence of misconduct or as the basis for charges seeking suspension or discharge; and without first being advised in writing that he or she has the right to counsel of his or her choosing who may be present to advise him or her at any stage of any interrogation.

Section 21.12

The Sergeant under investigation shall have the right to be represented by counsel of his or her choosing and may request counsel at any time before or during interrogation, unless this requirement is waived by the officer being interrogated. When such request for counsel is made, no interrogation shall proceed until reasonable time and opportunity are provided the officer to obtain counsel. A representative of the Union may be present during any questioning or interrogation which the Sergeant reasonably fears may lead to discipline, if so requested by the Sergeant being questioned; however, the Sergeant may not insist on a particular Union representative to be present.

Section 21.13

Admissions or confessions obtained not in accordance with this Article may not be utilized in any subsequent disciplinary proceeding against the Sergeant.

Section 21.14

No Sergeant shall be required to submit to a polygraph test, or any other test questioning by means of any chemical substance, except with the officer's express written consent. Refusal to submit to such tests shall not result in any disciplinary action nor shall such refusal be made part of his or her record; however, as to alcohol and drug testing, there shall be no random drug or alcohol tests administered to bargaining unit employees. No Sergeant shall be required to submit to a drug or alcohol test unless there is just cause for such testing.

Section 21.15

The rights of Sergeants in disciplinary procedures set forth under this Article shall not diminish the rights and privileges of officers that are guaranteed to all citizens by the Constitution and laws of the United States and the State of Illinois.

Section 21.16

This Article does not apply to any Sergeant charged with violating any provisions of the Criminal Code of 1961, or any other federal, State or local criminal law.

Section 21.17

No Sergeant shall be discharged, disciplined, denied promotion or seniority, transferred, reassigned or otherwise discriminated against in regard to his or her employment, or be threatened with any such treatment as retaliation for or by reason of his or her exercise of the rights granted by this Article.

Section 21.18

Nothing contained in this Article shall be deemed to create rights inconsistent with Article VII Section 7.2 concerning the demotion of probationary Sergeants.

Article XXII - Vacations

Section 22.1

Sergeants shall accrue vacation on a bi-weekly basis according to the following schedule:

Years of Service	Accrual Rate	Total Hours
1 - 4 years	3.1	80 hours
5 - 8 years	4.6	120 hours
9 - 17 years	6.2	160 hours
18 + years	7.7	200 hours

Section 22.2

Sergeants shall start to accrue vacation credit upon appointment. Vacation time may not be taken during the first six (6) months of employment. Sergeants shall not accrue vacation credit for any pay period unless they have worked or received pay for at least forty (40) hours.

Section 22.3

The rate of vacation pay shall be the Sergeant's regular straight time hourly rate in effect at the time the vacation is taken.

Section 22.4

Sergeants may accrue up to fifty (50) percent of their current vacation leave in addition to any previously accumulated vacation leave from year to year. Except, that the total accrued vacation leave may never exceed two-hundred-forty (240) hours, as of December 31st of any calendar year. Any hours accrued over two-hundred-forty (240) hours shall be considered lost by the employee. All requests for vacation must be approved by the Police Chief or his designee and shall only be granted in increments of four (4) hours or more.

Section 22.5

All requests for vacation shall be submitted to the immediate supervisor at least ten (10) working days in advance of the requested date(s) of vacation leave, whenever possible. The scheduling of all days off shall be granted in accordance with current departmental policy.

Section 22.6

In the event a Sergeant resigns his employment with the Village and has completed one full year of continuous service, the Sergeant shall be eligible for payment of all accrued vacation. The Village requires a written notice of resignation at least ten (10) working days prior to the effective date of the resignation. Sergeants who fail to give such notice without good reason, shall not receive payment of any accrued vacation leave.

Article XXIII - Holidays

Section 23.1

The following days are paid holidays for eligible Sergeants:

New Year's Day

Martin Luther King Jr.'s Birthday

Spring Holiday

Memorial Day

Independence Day

Labor Day

Thanksgiving Day

The Day Following Thanksgiving

Christmas Eve

Christmas Day

For the purpose of this Article, if one of the above holidays falls on a Saturday, it shall be observed on the preceding Friday; and if one of the above holidays, falls on a Sunday, it shall be observed on the following Monday.

Section 23.2

In order to be eligible for holiday pay, the Sergeant must work the Sergeant's regularly scheduled work day immediately preceding and immediately following the holiday, unless the Sergeant is on a previously authorized absence, or can provide proof of illness or an otherwise acceptable absence. In the event the Village is not satisfied with the proof provided, a physician's report shall be required. Said physician's report shall not be unreasonably required.

Section 23.3

Sergeants assigned to the Patrol Division shall receive one (1) additional day's pay for each holiday during any pay period in which a holiday(s) occur. Sergeants assigned to other divisions where the Sergeant is not scheduled to work, shall receive the day off with pay. If a Sergeant assigned to a non-Patrol Division is assigned to work on a holiday, then such Sergeant will be paid at time and a half for all hours worked on the holiday, in addition to 8 hours of holiday pay, in lieu of other time off or compensation.

Article XXIV - Sick Leave

Section 24.1

Sick leave shall not be considered a privilege, which may be used at the Sergeant's discretion, but shall only be approved by the Village in the following situations:

- (a) Actual illness or disability of the Sergeant for which the Sergeant is not receiving benefits under the Workers Compensation or Occupational Disease Acts.
- (b) Medical or dental appointments for the Sergeant which cannot be scheduled outside of normal working hours, provided that such leave may not exceed four (4) hours for an appointment without the approval of the Chief of Police.
- (c) Absence required by serious illness or disability of the Sergeant's immediate family, i.e. the Sergeant's parents, spouse, children, stepparents and stepchildren. For purposes of the birth of a child, the sick leave for disability would extend to the Mother or Father in conjunction with the Family and Medical Leave Act. Except as otherwise provided herein, no more than six (6) sick days may be used for this purpose in any one calendar year, except in the case of exigent circumstances as approved by the Chief or his designee. Such approval shall be equitably granted to all bargaining unit members under similar circumstances.

Section 24.2

Sick leave shall be accrued by all eligible Sergeants on an equal bi-weekly basis beginning with the first day of employment. The rate of accrual is based upon accruing ninety-six (96) hours per calendar year.

Section 24.3

Sick leave may be accumulated. A Sergeant who retires after twenty (20) years of continuous service, shall receive payment at their regular rate of pay for thirty-five (35) percent of any sick leave accrued in excess of seven-hundred (700) hours.

Section 24.4

(a) A Sergeant to qualify for sick leave pay shall report any illness or disability to the on duty supervisor at least sixty (60) minutes prior to the Sergeant's regular starting time. Upon return to work the necessary leave slip shall immediately be completed. In the case of suspected sick leave abuse, the Village may require a physician's report to confirm the Sergeant's absence from work and/or his ability to continue to work. A physicians' report may also be required to verify any absence of a Sergeant due to an illness or disability of the Sergeant's immediate family. The Village shall not unreasonably or arbitrarily require such physician's reports. However, any time a Sergeant is required to use sick leave for a period exceeding three (3) consecutive work days, a statement from a

physician shall be required. Such statement shall describe the reason for the absence and, if appropriate, an expected date for the return of the Sergeant to work.

Section 24.5

If a Sergeant for whatever reasons fails to notify the immediate supervisor according to the provisions explained in Section 4 of this Article, he shall be considered absent without authorization, except for circumstances not in the control of the Sergeant.

Section 24.6

If offered by the Village, all bargaining unit Sergeants shall be required to undergo a medical examination every 12 months by a qualified and licensed physician selected by the Village. In addition, if there is reasonable cause to believe a Sergeant is not fit for duty, or to return to duty following a lay-off or a leave of absence, the Village may require such employee to have a medical examination and/or psychological examination by a qualified and licensed physician and/or psychologist selected by the Village. All such examinations/tests shall be at the Village's expense. If an employee refuses to cooperate with the Village physician and/or psychologist or refuses to authorize the release of the results of any such examination or test to the Village, then such refusal or lack of cooperation by the employee shall constitute just cause for disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal.

The Village shall be entitled to the results of examinations under this section on the following basis: (a) if the physician/psychologist determines that the Sergeant is fit to perform all of the duties of his position, then such determination shall be made known to the Village, without disclosure of additional examination results; or (b) if the physician/psychologist determines that the Sergeant is not fit to perform all of the duties of his position, then the results of the examination and/or tests shall be confidentially submitted to the Village Police Chief and the Sergeant, and on a need to know basis, other Village Representatives.

The foregoing shall not limit the Sergeant's right to obtain a physical examination and/or a psychological examination from a qualified and licensed physician or psychologist of his own choosing at the Sergeant's own expense or to contest any determinations made by the Village.

Section 24.7

Temporary light duty assignments will be offered under the following conditions:

- (1) Work is available;
- (2) Sergeant is certified by his physician to be capable of performing the assignment;
- (3) Sergeant can be reasonably expected to possess the ability, skills and knowledge to satisfactorily perform the work; and

(4) There is a reasonable expectation that the Sergeant will be able to assume his or her full regular duties and responsibilities within six (6) months.

If all conditions are met, the assignment of light duty will be offered to the Sergeant. If a Sergeant returns to work or is required to return to work in a light duty assignment and the Sergeant is unable to assume full duties and responsibilities within six (6) months thereafter, the Village may, at its discretion, discontinue or temporarily extend the light duty assignment for a short period. The Village agrees that the offering of said assignments, short-term extensions thereof, shall be equitably applied to all eligible bargaining unit members under similar circumstances and not arbitrarily denied or withheld.

Article XXV - Miscellaneous Leaves of Absence

Section 25.1

The Village may grant a leave of absence without pay to any Sergeant, subject to stipulations which are mutually agreed upon. The Village shall require the employee to make a written request setting forth the reason(s) for the leave.

Section 25.2

- (a) Non-probationary Sergeants and probationary Sergeants who have completed one (1) year of service, shall be granted two (2) Personal Leave Days per calendar year. The use of Personal Leave Days shall not be taken in increments of less than four (4) hours. Only one (1) Personal Day may be used in conjunction with any vacation leave.
- (b) There shall be no accrual or payment for any Personal Leave Day not taken within the calendar year.

Section 25.3

Military leave shall be granted and provided in accordance with applicable law.

Section 25.4

Sergeants shall be entitled to the use of up to twenty-four hours of Crisis leave per calendar year. The use of any Crisis leave shall require Village approval, and is limited to the following situations:

- (a) Death of immediate family member, defined as the Sergeant's spouse; mother; step-mother; mother-in-law; father; step-father; father-in-law; son; step-son; son-in-law; daughter; step-daughter; daughter-in-law; brother; step-brother; brother-in-law; sister; step-sister; sister-in-law; grandparent; grandparent-in-law; or grandchild. Such leave shall be taken within fourteen (14) calendar days of death or at time of a memorial service if this falls beyond the fourteen (14) calendar days.
- (b) Hospital Admittance of immediate family member, defined as a Sergeant's spouse, child, parent, step-mother, mother-in-law, step-father, father-in-law, step-son, step-daughter, grandparent and grandchild. Hospital admittance is defined as an overnight stay.

There shall be no accrual or payment for any Crisis leave not taken within the calendar year.

Section 25.5

Sergeants who are required to serve on a jury shall be compensated at their regular rate of pay for each hour spent on jury duty up to the maximum number of hours the Sergeant would otherwise have been regularly scheduled to work excluding any overtime. In order to be eligible to receive compensation for jury duty, the Sergeant shall be required to provide prior notice to his immediate supervisor or department head and the Sergeant must endorse his jury duty check payable to the Village.

Section 25.6

The Village agrees to comply with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA) and the rules and regulations issued in conjunction therewith. Accordingly, any Village policies, orders, rules or regulations applicable to Sergeants, as the same may be changed from time to time by the Village, shall be in accordance with what is legally permissible under the FMLA. Provided, however, before going on the unpaid portion of an FMLA leave, a Sergeant is required to use all accrued unused personal days and all accrued unused vacation leave in excess of forty (40) hours.

Article XXVI - Insurance

Section 26.1

The Village agrees to provide hospitalization and major medical insurance for all eligible Sergeants. An employee electing single coverage shall make the following premium contributions per pay period Ten Percent (10%) of the premium for the plan, *i.e.*, the HMO or PPO.

Premiums for family coverage (i.e. the employee and the Sergeant's eligible dependents) shall continue to be shared by the Village and the responsible Sergeant, provided that in addition to existing Sergeant contributions for family premiums, the Village reserves the right to pass along up to thirty-five percent (35%) of any subsequent annual increase in family premium costs (for the plan covering other full-time non-bargaining unit Village employees). The Village shall provide for informational purposes reasonable documentation to show any increase in the Sergeant's share of family coverage. This information is to be made available to the Union when the data is made available to the Village and in no case less than fifteen (15) days prior to implementation. The proposed increase shall be discussed at a Labor-Management meeting if requested by the Union.

The PPO and HMO plans offered to Sergeants shall be modified to provide the same coverage, benefits and co-pays as those provided to full-time non-bargaining unit covered Village employees generally, including drug card co-pays. Thereafter, the Village retains the right to change insurance carriers, HMO's, benefit levels, or to self-insure as it deems appropriate during the remaining term of this Agreement, so long as the new basic level of benefits remains substantially the same.

Effective 1/1/2017, in the event that one or more of the Village's medical and hospitalization plans available to Sergeants triggers (or is anticipated to trigger) the "Excise Tax" or other similar penalties, taxes or fines required by the Affordable Care Act, the Union and Village agree to meet at the other's request within 14 days to bargain over alternative provisions or plans so as to avoid and/or minimize any penalties, taxes, or fines. The Village bears the burden of establishing that the Excise Tax or similar penalty, tax or fine has been or will be triggered. The Village agrees to notify the Union immediately upon becoming aware that the health plan of any Sergeant will implicate the Excise Tax, or similar penalties, taxes or fines required by the Affordable Care Act, and shall include with that notification a list of potentially affected Sergeants.

In the event one or more of the Village's medical and hospitalization plans available to Sergeants triggers the "Cadillac Tax" or another similar Excise Tax for high-cost coverage, and a Sergeant chooses to remain on that plan, the Sergeant will be obligated to incur the full cost related to the tax on a dollar-for-dollar basis in the form of either increased premium shares and/or through an itemized payroll deduction, and/or an alternative methodology that is mutually agreed upon by

both parties thus eliminating the Village's liability for such expense. However, the Village will provide a health insurance plan that does not exceed the threshold cost which will trigger the "Cadillac Tax" as an option for Sergeants to select as long as an option is available by the insurance provider. This new health insurance plan will offer the same types of benefits as the plan (HMO and PPO) that triggered the "Cadillac Tax" ie: physician services, inpatient hospital care, hospital emergency care, other covered services, prescription and preventive care. The benefit levels subject to change would be coinsurance, deductibles and out-of-pocket maximums.

If a Sergeant elects to stay in the plan that has triggered the Excise tax due to extenuating circumstances, the Sergeant or the union (on the employee's behalf) may appeal to the Village Manager for consideration of cost sharing options. The Village Manager, the Sergeant and the union (if the Sergeant requests) shall meet within 60 days to discuss (not negotiate) the request and any cost sharing options. Any cost sharing options shall be in the form of either increased premium shares and/or through an itemized payroll deduction, and/or an alternative methodology that is mutually agreed upon by both parties thus eliminating the Village's liability for such expense. The decision of the Village Manager is final and shall not be grievable.

Section 26.2

The Village and the Union agree that cost containment provisions regarding health insurance coverage may be implemented by the Village, so long as the basic level of benefits remains substantially the same.

Section 26.3

The extent of coverage under the insurance policies referred to in this article shall be governed by the terms and conditions set forth in said policies. Any questions concerning coverage shall be resolved in accordance with the terms and conditions in said policy(s) and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure set forth in this Agreement.

Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to relieve any insurance carrier(s) or plan administrator(s) from any liability it may have to the Village, Sergeant or beneficiary of any Sergeant, and nothing in this Section 26.3 shall relieve the Village of its obligation to provide insurance under Article 26.

Section 26.4

The Village agrees to provide an HMO plan as an alternative to the group insurance plan. Premiums paid by the Village for said plan shall not exceed those paid for group hospitalization and major medical insurance.

Section 26.5

The Village shall provide term life insurance for all eligible Sergeants subject to IRS tax guidelines in the policy amount of \$100,000.

Section 26.6

Any Sergeant upon resigning or retiring from Village service may choose to continue participation in the Village's health insurance plan(s). This participation shall be in compliance with applicable State law with all monthly premiums being the responsibility of the Sergeant and paid at his sole expense.

Section 26.7

During the term of this Agreement the Village agrees to continue to offer group dental insurance subject to the terms and conditions of the provider, to the extent such coverage is reasonably available. All costs for the dental insurance shall be borne solely by the participating Sergeants.

Section 26.8

During the term of this Agreement the Village agrees to continue to offer group vision insurance subject to the terms and conditions of the provider, to the extent such coverage is reasonably available. All costs for the vision insurance shall be borne solely by the participating Sergeants.

Section 26.9

During the term of this Agreement, the Village will continue to provide a flexible-spending program pursuant to Internal Revenue Code, Section 125.

Article XXVII - Wages

Section 27.1

The Sergeants covered by this Agreement shall be paid in accordance with the schedule of wages set forth below:

(a) Effective January 1, 2020, the established step system for all Sergeants covered by this Agreement at the time of this settlement shall be as follows:

1/1/20 to 12/31/20	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5
	\$107,495.85	\$110,757.40	\$114,120.43	\$117, 584.93	\$121,157.05

(b) Effective June January 1, 2021, the established step system for all employees covered by this Agreement shall be as follows:

1/1/21 to 12/31/21	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5
	\$110,183.25	\$113,526.34	\$116,973.44	\$120,524.55	\$124,185.98

(c) Effective January 1, 2022, the established step system for all employees covered by this Agreement shall be as follows:

1/1/22_to 12/31/22	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5
	\$112,662.37	\$116,080.68	\$119,605.34	\$123,236.35	\$126,980.16

(d) Effective January 1, 2023, the established step system for all employees covered by this Agreement shall be as follows:

1/1/23 to 12/31/23	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5
	\$114,915.62	\$118,402.29	\$121,997.44	\$125,701.08	\$129,519.76

Annual progression through the steps set forth in (a), (b) and (c) above shall be subject to acceptable annual Village performance evaluation as evidenced by a rating of "meets expectations" or above. The Village reserves the right to place new hires with prior law enforcement experience in Illinois at step 1-3, depending upon experience, provided this will not affect their seniority date or their probationary period.

After attaining the fifth step, Sergeants shall only receive pay increases as negotiated by the parties.

Sergeants shall have the right to request periodic evaluation from their supervisor.

In addition, on a non-precedential basis, every Sergeant who is employed by the Village on January 1, 2020 of this 2020 - 2023 Agreement shall receive a one-time signing bonus of five hundred dollars (\$500). The parties agree that the one-time signing bonus is not part of the Sergeants' base pay and shall not be used to calculate the regular rate of pay for overtime purposes.

Section 27.2

Other Specialty Pay: Employees assigned as a: Range Officer; certified as a Breathalyzer Operator; certified Defensive Tactics Instructor; or certified Accident Reconstructionist shall receive \$450.00 annually to be paid with the first paycheck in November, provided that in no event shall any one employee receive more than \$450.00 per year under this paragraph. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an FTO may earn both FTO specialty pay in the amount of \$800 and pay for a single specialty assignment described in this paragraph, for a maximum annual total of \$1,250.

Section 27.3

The Village will maintain a Retirement Health Savings Plan offered by the ICMA Retirement Corporation (hereinafter referred to as the "RHS Plan"), or another reputable outside plan provider.

Sergeants eligibility for participation in the RHS Plan, withdrawals, qualified expenses, benefits provided and the tax effect of providing those benefits shall all be governed by the terms and conditions set forth in the RHS Plan document, as the same may be changed from time-to-time by the Village or the Plan Administrator.

It is specifically understood and agreed that the Village shall have no obligation to contribute any monies to the RHS Plan on behalf of any or all bargaining unit Sergeants.

In the event that any portion of the RHS Plan should be held invalid and unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction or by reason of any existing or subsequently enacted legislation, such decision or legislation shall only apply to that portion of the RHS Plan rendered invalid or unenforceable, and the remaining portions of the RHS Plan shall remain in full force and effect.

Article XXVIII - Severance Pay Upon Retirement

Section 28.1

A Sergeant eligible to receive retirement benefits from the Lombard Police Pension Fund upon leaving Village employment shall be awarded retirement severance pay from the Village according to the following schedule:

10 - 14 years of service	4 weeks pay
15 - 19 years of service	7 weeks pay
20 + years of service	9 weeks of pay

Once during the term of this Agreement, the Village may in its discretion decide to offer a voluntary incentive payment to non-probationary bargaining unit Sergeants in lieu of the retirement severance pay outlined in the above schedule. If a Sergeant accepts the voluntary incentive payment, he will not be eligible to receive the retirement severance outlined in the above schedule when he leaves Village employment. The Village reserves the right without bargaining to unilaterally set the terms, conditions, eligibility, timing and benefit levels of such a one-time voluntary separation incentive program. Additionally, any newly promoted Sergeant may be given such an offer upon completion of their probation.

Section 28.2

Any Sergeant terminated by reason of disciplinary action shall not be eligible for the pay as described in Section 1 of this Article.

Article XXIX - Savings Clause

Section 29.1

If any Article or any Section of this Agreement is declared invalid for any reason, such declaration of invalidity shall not affect the other Articles and sections or portions thereof which shall be valid. The parties shall thereafter attempt to renegotiate the invalidated provision(s) of the Agreement.

Section 29.2

Each party warrants and covenants to the other to take all steps necessary to insure that the terms hereof are binding on themselves.

Article XXX - Collective Bargaining

Section 30.1

This Agreement constitutes the complete and entire Agreement between the parties, and concludes collective bargaining between the parties for its term. The Employer shall have the authority to cancel, modify or otherwise alter prior practices and agreements whether written or otherwise, unless otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement.

The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining and that the full and complete understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties are set forth in this Agreement.

Therefore, the Village and the Union for the life of this Agreement each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right, and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter referred to, or covered in this Agreement, or with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered in this Agreement even though such subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge and contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated or signed this Agreement.

The parties agree that should the Employer cancel, modify or otherwise alter prior practices or agreements, not expressly stated in this Agreement, the Union shall have the right to notify the Employer within fourteen (14) calendar days of its desire for impact or effects bargaining. The parties agree to begin such negotiations within ten (10) calendar days of such notice and continue to bargain in good faith for a period of not less than thirty (30) calendar days.

If no agreement is reached, the Union shall have the right to refer the dispute over impact or effects bargaining to arbitration, utilizing the procedures set forth in Section 315/14 of the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act. The parties agree the Employer shall have the right to temporarily implement the change during the period of such impact or effects bargaining.

Section 30.2

Notwithstanding any provision or provisions of this Agreement to the contrary, this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect after the expiration date and until a new Agreement is reached.

Article XXXI - Duration

The Agreement shall remain in full force and effect until 11:59 p.m. on the 31st day of December 2023. It shall be automatically renewed from year to year thereafter unless either party shall notify the other in writing no sooner than one-hundred-twenty (120) nor less than sixty (60) days prior to the anniversary date of this Agreement that it desires to modify or terminate this Agreement. Notice may be given earlier than one-hundred –twenty (120) days if mutually agreed upon by both parties.

In the event that such notice is given, negotiations shall begin no later than fifteen (15) days after such notice unless otherwise mutually agreed. This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect during the period of negotiations unless either party notifies the other in writing with not less than ten (10) days notice of its intent to terminate after December 31, 2023.

Signed and entered into this 19.th day of, 2019, December.

For the Union
Sct. Mhur/ 768
Sct. J. Menle 718

For the Village

And Geo

Late Deen Dune

Leath Male

10678452

Appendix A

General Order 26.2, in effect February 11, 2008, of the Lombard Police Department Rules and Regulations is contained in this Appendix. The parties agree that the Village may amend General Order 26.2 as contained herein with the exception of Section 26.2.5, Awards.

I. Policy Statement:

It is the policy of the Lombard Police Department to set a commendable example for all motorists through the encouragement, promotion and practice of safe driving habits during both preventive patrol and under emergency driving conditions.

II. Purpose:

To establish a set of standards for the Lombard Police Department Safe Driving Award Program, in which an officer meeting these standards will be awarded a Safe Driver letter of appreciation.

III.Scope:

These standards shall apply to all Sergeants of the Lombard Police Department, who are assigned to drive a vehicle on a regular basis.

IV. Responsibility:

Each individual Sergeant will be responsible for the effective and continued implementation of the provisions of this policy. The Patrol Unit Commander and the Director of Training will monitor compliance.

V. General:

- A. Sergeants who are assigned permanent staff duties are ineligible.
- B. Sergeants receiving the award must have completed twelve (12) consecutive months of safe driving without a chargeable motor vehicle accident involving a departmental vehicle from January 1st through December 31st of the following calendar year.
- C. Sergeants using thirty (30) or more consecutive days off i.e., sick time, light duty, etc. per safe driving year will be ineligible to receive that current year award. ("Light Duty" will be defined as not being in a condition of total incapacitation, but being unable, or limited, to function totally in his/her expected duties as a Sergeant in any or all instances that may arise).

VI. Motor Vehicle Accident Investigations:

A. Each motor vehicle accident involving a departmental vehicle will be thoroughly investigated by the Sergeant's Supervisor or the Sergeant's Supervisor's designee.

- B. Copies of the following will be forwarded to the Patrol Division Commander: motor vehicle accident report and any tickets issued. In addition there will be memos from the involved officer and his/her Watch Commander, indicating the Watch Commander's recommendation as to whether the accident is "chargeable" or "not chargeable."
- C. The Patrol Unit Commander will review each motor vehicle accident on its own merit, then write and forward his recommendation, along with the Watch Commander's, to the Chief of Police.
- D. The Chief of Police will weigh all information and facts concerning the cause(s) of each accident, and whether proper driving techniques could have prevented the accident.
- E. Any actions found "chargeable" in his/her accident will automatically disqualify the individual from receiving a Safe Driver Award for the current year. In addition, disciplinary action may be taken by the Chief of Police which could include, but not necessarily be limited to, an Official Reprimand or a suspension from duty without pay. Finally, if the reported accident results from a reckless disregard on the part of the Sergeant for the safety of property and/or persons using the highway, formal charges may be filed by the Chief of Police or by DuPage County State's Attorney in the circuit Court of DuPage County.
- F. If a Sergeant is found "not chargeable" in his/her accident, the Sergeant continues toward earning his/her Safe Driver Award, with no disciplinary action taken.
- G. When an individual is found "chargeable" in his/her accident, the Sergeant will lose the Safe Driver Award for the current year only. Example: A Sergeant with a six year award has a chargeable accident; the Sergeant will lose the seven year award that he/she was working toward and will have to finish the current year out in penalty and wait until the new safe driving year takes effect. From the new Safe Driving Year anniversary date, he/she will then be eligible to start over earning for his/her seven year driving award.

VII. Awards:

- A. Each Sergeant will receive a Letter of Appreciation from the Police Department. The letter will indicate the number of years which the officer is being commended for safe driving.
- B. In conjunction with the above award, days off with pay may be given in the following manner:
 - (1) Sergeants who receive/maintain their three (3) and four (4) year safe driver awards are qualified to receive one (1) day off with pay.
 - (2) Sergeants who receive/maintain their five (5) year or better safe driver awards are qualified to receive two (2) days off with pay.

These earned days off have to be taken within the next safe driving year, which runs from January 1st through December 31st of the next year. If these days are not taken within the time span indicated, they will be forfeited, not carried forward.

Appendix B - Educational Incentive Pay

This Appendix only applies to employees hired prior to May 28, 1998.

- 1. The Village shall provide eligible commissioned Sergeants below the rank of Deputy Chief with educational incentive pay for successfully completing job-related college level courses from an accredited school or university.
- 2. Prior to receiving the incentive, a Sergeant shall provide a copy of a certified transcript demonstrating successful completion of all courses with a grade of "C" or better; and a standard "Request for Educational Incentive Pay" on a form developed by the Village.
- 3. Eligible Sergeants shall be paid one annual incentive according to the following schedule:

a. 30 semester hours - \$175.00
 b. 60 semester hours - \$300.00
 c. 90 semester hours or more - \$425.00

Three (3) cut-off dates in each fiscal year (July 1st, October 1st, and February 1st) shall be established. In order to receive the incentive pay, all requirements of paragraph #2 must be fulfilled prior to the applicable cut-off date. Incomplete documentation will not be processed until the next cut-off date.

- 4. All payments shall be subject to State and Federal taxes.
- 5. Within one hundred and eighty (180) days of this Agreement's execution by both parties, the Village will offer an opportunity to bargaining unit Sergeants hired prior to May 28. 1998 to permanently opt out of the annual educational incentive pay system described above. If an eligible Sergeant voluntarily accepts this opt-out program, he will receive a one-time gross lump sum payment (minus appropriate deductions) calculated as follows: the difference between thirty (30) years and the eligible Sergeant's then current full years of service (as of the date the Village offers the opt-out program), multiplied by the applicable annual incentive rate listed above. For example, if an eligible Sergeant has nineteen (19) full years of service as of the date the Village offers the opt-out program, and the eligible Sergeant has completed sixty (60) semester hours, the eligible Sergeant's gross lump sum opt-out payment will be calculated as follows: (30-19) x \$300.00 = \$3,300. By voluntarily accepting this one-time gross lump sum opt-out payment, the eligible Sergeant will no longer continue to receive the annual educational incentives described above. Eligible Sergeants will have ninety (90) days from the date the Village provides them with their respective estimated opt-out payment to voluntarily accept the payment.

B-1 Side Letter

This Side Letter to the 2020 – 2023 Collective Bargaining Agreement ("Agreement") between the Village of Lombard ("Village") and the Illinois Fraternal Order of Police Labor Council ("Union"). The Village and the Union agree that notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Agreement, bargaining unit employees voluntarily assigned to a multi-jurisdictional task force, such as Du-Meg, or to any other governmental or intergovernmental agency having independent law enforcement authority, and officers assigned to perform law enforcement functions under the partial direction of another governmental entity, shall be subject for the duration of such assignment to the practices, policies, procedures and directives which are generally applicable to Sergeants assigned to that agency or which are applied pursuant to the authority of the other governmental entity, even though such practices, policies, procedures and directive may be inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Agreement. The application of such practices, policies, procedures and directives shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures of the Agreement.

Agreed:	
Village of Lombard	Illinois Fraternal Order of Police Labor Council
By: Jeel Muliere	By: 56+ 16 mil 762
Data: 12.19.19	Date: 13-13-19

B-2 Side Letter

This Side Letter to the 2020 - 2023 Collective Bargaining Agreement ("Agreement") between the Village of Lombard ("Village") and the Illinois Fraternal Order of Police Labor Council ("Union"). The Village and the Union hereby agree as follows:

1. The Village will continue to operate under the terms of the Memorandum of Agreement dated June 5, 2002 through December 31, 2023.

Agreed:	
Village of Lombard	Illinois Fraternal Order of Police Labor Council
By: Juet Melles	By: 367, 1 Mil 768
Date: 12-19-19	Date: 13-19